References

- 1. "Bankrupt Cities and Municipalities List and Map," *Governing*, December 3, 2013, http://www.governing.com/gov-data/municipal-cities-counties-bankruptcies-and-defaults.html
- 2. Alan Greenblatt, "What It's Like Living In A Bankrupt City," *National Public Radio*, September 06, 2013, http://www.npr.org/2013/09/06/219313881/what-its-like-living-in-a-bankrupt-city.
- "Detroit Must Clear Thousands Of Deserted Houses To Have A Shot At Rebirth," Chicago Tribune Business Insider, July 26, 2013, http://www.businessinsider.com/detroit-must-bulldoze-its-deserted-homes-2013-7#ixzz2vtHB9bCi.
- 4. Jessica Nunez, "History Channel's "Life After People" series uses Detroit as present day example," *mlive.com*, June 30, 2009, http://www.mlive.com/entertainment/detroit/index.ssf/2009/06/history_channels_life_after_pe.html.
- 5. Michael B. Sauter, Ashley C. Allen, Charles B. Stockdale, "The Nine American Cities Nearly Destroyed by the Recession," 24/7 Wall St., January 19, 2012, http://www.foxbusiness.com/economy/2012/01/20/nine-american-cities-nearly-destroyed-by-recession/.
- 6. "State and Metro Area Employment, Hours, & Earnings," Bureau of Labor Statistics, website, http://www.bls.gov/sae/.
- 7. Dustin Gardiner, "Phoenix revenue growth running below fiscal projections," *Arizona Republic*, January 3, 2014, http://www.azcentral.com/community/phoenix/articles/20140103phoenix-revenue-growth-running-below-fiscal-projections.html. Jonathan House, "U.S. Cities Still Reeling from Great Recession," *Wall Street Journal*, October 23, 2013, http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2013/10/23/u-s-cities-still-reeling-from-great-recession/.
- 8. "Clusters and Cluster Development," Institute for Strategy and Development, website, http://www.isc.hbs.edu/econ-clusters.htm.
- 9. "Creative industries boost economies and development, shows UN Report," UNESCOPRESS, press release, November 14, 2013, http://www.unesco.org/new/en/media-services/in-focus-articles/creative-industries-boost-economies-and-development-shows-un-report/.
- Amartya Sen, Development as Freedom (New York: Anchor Books, 2000), William Easterly, The
 Elusive Quest for Growth: Economists' Adventures and Misadventures in the Tropics (Cambridge, MA: The
 MIT Press, 2001), Stephen L. Parente and Edward C. Prescott, *Barriers to Riches* (Cambridge, MA:
 The MIT Press, 2002).
- 11. "Self-certification program," City of Phoenix, http://phoenix.gov/pdd/scp.html.
- 12. Voicemail message from City of Phoenix Planning and Development Department, November 14, 2013.
- 13. Time savings statistics are not gathered or available but self-certification likely results in considerable time savings. This calculation is based on a time value of money of 8 percent. Additional economic savings/benefits would result from opening a business sooner than otherwise with all the economic benefits such as income to employees and economic activity in general in a community.
- 14. Eytan Sheshinski and Luis F. López-Calva, "Privatization and Its Benefits: Theory and Evidence," *CESifo Economic Studies*, 49, March, 2003, 429–459, http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.201.3522&rep=rep1&type=pdf
- 15. John Hilke, Cost Savings from Privatization: A Compilation of Study Findings (Los Angeles, CA: Reason Foundation How-To Guide #6, March 1993), http://reason.org/files/b987e7bd89f4c4e21c8a73857b7001e8.pdf
- 16. Leonard Gilroy, *Ten Privatization Opportunities for Cleveland* (Los Angeles, CA: Reason Foundation Policy Brief 88, March 16, 2010), http://reason.org/studies/show/cleveland-ten-privatization#sec3.
- 17. Chad Halcom, "With Privatization, Less City Waste Likely to Head to Incinerator," *Crain's Detroit Business*, September 15, 2013, http://www.crainsdetroit.com/article/20130915/NEWS/309159967/with-privatization-less-city-waste-likely-to-head-to-incinerator and "Detroit Seeks Privatization of Trash Collection, Could Save \$15 Million," *Environmental Leader*, June 13, 2013, http://www.environmentalleader.com/2013/06/13/detroit-seeks-privatization-of-trash-collection-could-save-15-million/.

- 18. James C. McDavid, "The Canadian Experience with Privatizing Residential Solid Waste Collection Services," *Public Administration Review* (September/October 1985), http://www.jstor.org/discover/10.2 307/3109936?uid=3739552&uid=2&uid=4&uid=3739256&sid=21102715757161.
- 19. "About the Central Park Conservancy," Official Website of New York City's Central Park, http://www.centralparknyc.org/about/inside-the-conservancy/.
- 20. Brendan O'Brien, "How Many People Play Golf in the USA?" Golflink.com, http://www.golflink.com/facts_6346_many-people-play-golf-usa.html.
- 21. James P. Burke and Mario Paniagua, *Phoenix Golf Enterprise Fund Study* (Phoenix, AZ: City of Phoenix Parks, Arts, Families & Seniors Subcommittee, June 20, 2012), 19, http://phoenix.gov/phxd/ccimages/SendPDF?url=http://ccwebimages/prm/gen2646/12167036.tif&saveAS=GEN172923 and Amy B Wang, "Phoenix golf-course maintenance to go to vendor," *Arizona Republic*, May 15, 2013, http://www.azcentral.com/community/phoenix/articles/20130515phoenix-golf-course-maintenance-vendor.html.
- 22. Greg Hansen, "City Council will likely turn five golf courses over to national firm," *Arizona Daily Star*, July 5, 2013, http://azstarnet.com/sports/golf/greg-hansen-city-council-will-likely-turn-five-golf-courses/article_eb45f628-5b62-5c97-8b27-d7bfd40a2f96.html.
- 23. "Economic Impact of Parks," City of Phoenix, September 18, 2012, http://phoenix.gov/webcms/groups/internet/@inter/@dept/@parks/documents/web_content/091154.pdf.
- 24. Leonard Gilroy, Local Government Privatization 101: Separating fact from fiction, privatization trends and the services that should be privatized (Los Angeles, CA: Reason Foundation Policy Brief 89, March 16, 2010), http://reason.org/news/show/local-government-privatization-101.
- 25. http://www.dailycamera.com/ci_22999649/privatization-u-s-36-launches-highway-into-new
- 26. M. Gregory Fields, Baruch Feigenbaum, David T. Hartgen, Robert Poole and Leonard Gilroy, *Transportation Priorities for North Carolina* (Raleigh, NC: John Locke Foundation Policy Report, March 20, 2013), http://reason.org/news/show/transportation-priorities-for-north.
- Timothy McNulty, "Pittsburgh Jitney Service Illegal, But Thriving," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, September 7, 2013, http://www.post-gazette.com/transportation/2013/09/07/Pittsburgh-jitney-service-illegal-but-thriving/stories/201309070167.
- 28. See https://www.uber.com/, http://www.lyft.me/, and http://www.side.cr/.
- 29. Timothy McNulty, "Pittsburgh Jitney Service Illegal, But Thriving," *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*, September 7, 2013, http://www.post-gazette.com/transportation/2013/09/07/Pittsburgh-jitney-service-illegal-but-thriving/stories/201309070167.
- 30. Mark Flatten, *High Fliers: How Political Insiders Gained an Edge in Sky Harbor Concessions* (Phoenix, AZ: Goldwater Institute Special Investigation No. 09-01, October 14, 2009), http://goldwaterinstitute.org/sites/default/files/High%20Fliers%2C%20main%2C%20final.pdf.
- 31. *Employee Manual* (Phoenix, AZ: City of Phoenix, September 2005), http://employee.phoenix.gov/webcms/groups/extranet/@extra/@hr/@support/documents/web_content/eemanual.pdf.
- 32. Mark Flatten, Undisciplined Bureaucracy: Civil Service Job Protections Make Disciplining a Problem Government Employee Complicated, Costly and Time Consuming (Phoenix, AZ: Goldwater Institute Special Investigation No. 10-02, December 8, 2010), 5-6, http://goldwaterinstitute.org/sites/default/files/SI%2010-02c.pdf.
- 33. "Employment-At-Will Doctrine," Texas Municipal League, http://www.tml.org/legal_pdf/2005EmploymentAtWill.pdf
- 34. See Arizona Revised Statutes, 41-742 B, http://azleg.gov/FormatDocument.asp?inDoc=/ars/41/00742.htm&Title=41&DocType=ARS.
- "Employment-At-Will Doctrine," Texas Municipal League, http://www.tml.org/legal_pdf/2005EmploymentAtWill.pdf
- 36. Mark Flatten, Undisciplined Bureaucracy: Civil Service Job Protections Make Disciplining a Problem Government Employee Complicated, Costly and Time Consuming, 3.
- 37. In an informal interview with a motorcycle policeman in Austin, TX some years ago, the author discovered that the RFP for motorcycles for Austin's police department was intentionally written so

- that only Harley Davidson motorcycles would meet the specifications. This particular policeman considered the Kawasaki alternative a "better work bike."
- 38. Bonner R. Cohen, Fixing America's Crumbling Underground Water Infrastructure: Competitive Bidding Offers a Way Out (Washington, D.C.: Competitive Enterprise Institute, Issue Analysis 2012 No. 4, April 2012), 11, http://cei.org/sites/default/files/Bonner%20Cohen%20-%20Fixing%20 America's%20Water%20Infrastructure.pdf.
- 39. http://www.schoolconstructionnews.com/articles/2012/03/1/public-owners-beware-overly-restrictive-specifications
- 40. Leonard Gilroy and Adrian Moore, *Ten Principles of Privatization: Best practices in privatization to lower the costs of government* (Los Angeles, CA: Reason Foundation, July 9, 2010), 11, http://reason.org/news/show/ten-principles-of-privatization#sthash.6nXpx6Mb.dpuf.
- 41. See, TUCSON, ARIZ., PROCUREMENT CODE art. III, § 28-39; TEMPE, ARIZ., CITY CODE, § 26A-6(m)(1); CHANDLER, ARIZ., ADMINISTRATIVE REGULATION, No. CC Reg. MS-16
- 42. City of Los Angeles, Rules and Regulations, Small, Local Business Certification," City of Los Angeles, http://bca.lacity.org/site/pdf/cca/SLB_RulesandRegs.pdf.
- 43. Mary Scott Nabers, "Many Public Entities Provide Local Preference Options for Vendors," *Houston Business Journal*, August 24, 2012, http://www.bizjournals.com/houston/print-edition/2012/08/24/many-public-entities-provide-local.html?page=all.
- 44. "Mayor Emanuel Putting 'ChicagoFirst': Local Businesses Get a Boost with Purchasing Preference Ordinance," Chicago Chamber of Commerce, website, http://www.chicagolandchamber.org/wdk_cc/innovation_and_knowledge_/2012_newsletter_stories/february_7/mayor_emanuel_putting_chicagofirst_.jsp.
- 45. "Vendor Help Center," City of Phoenix, http://phoenix.gov/business/contract/vendor/index.html.
- 46. Rhett Morris, What Do the Best Entrepreneurs Want in a City? Lessons from the Founders of America's <u>Fastest-Growing Companies</u> (Endeavor Insight, February 2014), http://issuu.com/endeavorglobal1/docs/what_do_the_best_entrepreneurs_want/13?e=0/6600427.
- 47. Paul Strand, "Shooting the Golden Goose? Californians Flee Taxes," CBN News, July 10, 2013, https://www.cbn.com/cbnnews/finance/2013/July/Shooting-the-Golden-Goose-Californians-Flee-Taxes/. "Domestic Migration, by State and Region," Wall Street Journal, January 9, 2013, http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001424127887323482504578230082916437000 Nathan J. Ashby and Russell S. Sobel, "Income Inequality and Economic Freedom in the U.S. States," Department of Economics, West Virginia University, Morgantown, WV, working paper, http://www.be.wvu.edu/div/econ/work/pdf_files/06-08.pdf.Sean E. Mulholland# and Rey Hernández-Julián, "Does Economic Freedom Lead to Selective MigrationBy Education?" Journal of Regional Analysis and Policy, 2013, 43(1): 65-87, http://www.jrap-journal.org/pastvolumes/2010/v43/v43_n1_a7_mulholland_hernandez.pdf
- 48. For examples, Lynn Harsh, Core Governing Principles: What is the Role of Government? (Washington, DC: Atlas Network), http://atlasnetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/downloads/2010/11/chapter-6-core-governing-principles-harsh.pdf, Streamlining Government: The Seven Core Functions of Government, Michigan State Government Document, http://www.michigan.gov/documents/gov/Streamlining_Govt_7_Functions_5-26-09_280010_7.pdf, and Tebrugge Adam, "The Core Functions of Government by a Candidate for the Florida Legislature," Daily Kos, May 8, 2012, http://www.dailykos.com/story/2012/05/08/1089677/-The-Core-Functions-of-Government-by-a-Candidate-for-the-Florida-Legislature#.
- 49. Jeffrey A Miron, "State and Local Pension Liabilities," Cato at Liberty, July 17, 2013, http://www.cato.org/blog/state-local-pension-liabilities.
- 50. A Widening Gap in Cities: Shortfalls in Funding for Pensions and Retiree Health Care (Washinton, DC: Pew Charitable Trusts, January 2013), 4, http://www.pewtrusts.org/uploadedFiles/wwwpewtrustsorg/Reports/Retirement_security/Pew_city_pensions_report.pdf.
- 51. Nick Dranias and Byron Schlomach, Recognizing Pension System Insolvency: A Catalyst for Lasting

- *Reform* (Phoenix, AZ: Goldwater Institute Policy Report No. 261, July 23, 2013), 10, http://goldwaterinstitute.org/sites/default/files/GWI_Pension%20Policy%20Report_NEW_r2.pdf.
- 52. See Article 29, Arizona Constitution, http://www.azleg.gov/FormatDocument.asp?inDoc=/const/29/1.htm.
- 53. Dustin Gardiner, "Phoenix city leaders target pension 'spiking'," *Arizona Republic*, October 10, 2013, http://www.azcentral.com/community/phoenix/articles/20131009phoenix-city-leaders-target-pension-spiking.html. Marty Griffin, "Some Allegheny County Employees Accused Of 'Pension Spiking'," *CBS Pittsburg, KDKA*, December 27, 2013, http://pittsburgh.cbslocal.com/2013/12/27/some-allegheny-county-employees-accused-of-pension-spiking/.
- 54. Nathan Bomey and John Gallagher, "How Detroit went broke: The answers may surprise you and don't blame Coleman Young," *Detroit Free Press*, September 15, 2013, http://www.freep.com/interactive/article/20130915/NEWS01/130801004/Detroit-Bankruptcy-history-1950-debt-pension-revenue. Sydney Evans, Bohdan Kosenko, and Mike Polyakov, *How Stockton Went Bust: A California City's Decade of Policies and the Financial Crisis that Followed* (Los Altos, CA: California Common Sense), http://www.cacs.org/images/dynamic/articleAttachments/12.pdf.
- 55. Rick Lyman and Mary Williams Walsh, "California City's Return to Solvency, With Pension Problem Unsolved," *New York Times*, December 5, 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/12/06/us/stockton-set-to-return-to-solvency-with-pension-problem-unsolved.html?_r=0.
- 56. "Revenge of the 99%," *The Economist*, February 24, 2014, http://www.economist.com/blogs/democracyinamerica/2014/02/detroits-bankruptcy.
- 57. A Widening Gap in Cities: Shortfalls in Funding for Pensions and Retiree Health Care, (Washington, D.C.: The Pew Charitable Trusts, January 2013), http://www.pewtrusts.org/uploadedFiles/wwwpewtrustsorg/Reports/Retirement_security/Pew_city_pensions_report.pdf
- 58. Amusements (City of Phoenix, City Clerk Department License Services Section: Phoenix, AZ, July 2012), http://phoenix.gov/webcms/groups/internet/@inter/@dept/@clerk/@license/documents/web_content/amusementbro.pdf.
- 59. Curb Painters (City of Phoenix, City Clerk Department License Services Section: Phoenix, AZ, July 2012), http://phoenix.gov/webcms/groups/internet/@inter/@dept/@clerk/@license/documents/web_content/curbpaintbro.pdf.
- 60. Massage Establishments and Managers (City of Phoenix, City Clerk Department License Services Section: Phoenix, AZ, July 2012), 2, http://phoenix.gov/webcms/groups/internet/@inter/@dept/@clerk/@license/documents/web_content/massagebro.pdf.
- 61. Street Vending (Phoenix, AZ: City of Phoenix, City Clerk Department License Services Section, March 2013), http://phoenix.gov/webcms/groups/internet/@inter/@dept/@clerk/@license/documents/web_content/strvendbro.pdf.
- 62. Curb Painters (City of Phoenix, City Clerk Department License Services Section: Phoenix, AZ, July 2012), http://phoenix.gov/webcms/groups/internet/@inter/@dept/@clerk/@license/documents/web_content/curbpaintbro.pdf.
- 63. A Google image search for "snow cone stand" will yield many examples.
- 64. Phoenix Code Chapter 10 (Businesses) Article XIV. Mobile Vending 10-160 (13). http://www.codepublishing.com/az/phoenix/
- 65. Phoenix Code Chapter 10 (Businesses) Article XIV. Mobile Vending 10-166 (B) 1. http://www.codepublishing.com/az/phoenix/
- 66. Phoenix Code Chapter 10 (Businesses) Article XIV. Mobile Vending 10-161 (C). http://www.codepublishing.com/az/phoenix/
- 67. Homeowner's Guide to Residential Permits (Phoenix, AZ: City of Phoenix, October, 2011), http://phoenix.gov/webcms/groups/internet/@inter/@dept/@dsd/@trt/documents/web_content/dsd_trt_pdf_00576r.pdf.
- 68. Edythe Jensen, "Chandler may scrap building permit rules for minor jobs: Move would save permit fee, inspection need," *Arizona Republic*, January 31, 2012, http://www.azcentral.com/community/chandler/articles/20120127chandler-may-scrap-building-permit-rules-minor-home-jobs.html.